Exploration of genetic factors controlling cancellous bone microstructure of mouse

by

Taro Kataoka

DOCTOR OF PHILOSOPHY

Department of Genetics

School of Life Science

The Graduate University of Advanced Studies

2012

CONTENTS

1. ABSTRACT

2. INTRODUCTION

3. MATERIALS AND METHODS

4. RESULTS

- 4.1 Consomic analysis of mouse phenotype of cancellous bone microstructure
- 4.2 Characterization of consomic strain B6-Chr15^{MSM} (C15)
- 4.3 Genetic dissection of phenotypic difference in the cancellous bone microstructure with C15-derived sub-consomic strains
- 4.4 Exploration of candidates of the causative genes for the QTL in Sub-block 1-1

5. DISCUSSION

- 5.1 Complexity of genetic architecture controlling cancellous bone microstructure
- 5.2 Toward discovery of the causative gene for QTL in Sub-block 1-1
- 5.3 Cancellous bone microstructure and physical strength of bone

6. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

7. REFERENCES

FIGURES AND TABLES

1. ABSTRACT

Bones have crucial roles in supporting body as one of the locomotor apparatuses, maintaining mineral homeostasis and protecting vital organs. Bone tissues are classified into two types by visual appearance and location, "cancellous (trabecular) bone" and "cortical bone". Cancellous bone, also known as sponge bone, is found in vertebral body and both ends of long bone like tibia and femur. It has larger surface area but shows weaker strength than cortical bone. It provides structural strength to bone tissue. Cortical bone forms cortex of most bones. It is stronger and stiffer than cancellous bone. The outer shell surrounding the cancellous bone at the end of the joints is also made up of cortical bone.

Bones in adulthood are continuously renewed by old bone resorption by osteoclasts and new bone formation by osteoblasts. This process is called "bone remodeling". Bone remodeling is important for bone homeostasis, and is essential for maintenance of healthy bones. Disruption of ideal balance in bone remodeling causes abnormal bone mass such as osteoporosis and osteopetrosis. A series of longitudinal studies of human populations have showed that bone mineral density (BMD) is correlated with physical strength of bone, and a most important risk factor for bone fracture. However, human studies also indicated that BMD at any time points is well correlated with peak (highest) bone mass in the early growth phase of bone. Furthermore, these studies have also revealed that more than half of variation in the early growth phase of bone, which occurs over a short time period during puberty, is determined predominantly by genetic factors.

Recent advance in X-ray micro-computed tomography (micro-CT) has enabled to analyze three-dimensional (3D) structure of the cancellous bones without tissue destruction. Such studies have indicated that the risk of bone fracture in human elders increases as BMD decreases, but the biomechanical competence (physical strength) of bone and risk factor of bone fracture are dependent not only on BMD as the absolute amount of bone mass, but also on the 3D microstructure of cancellous bone. This fact suggests that we need to pay more attention to bone microstructure for identifying genetic risk factors for bone fracture. Recent studies also showed that there is a very good correlation between the bone microstructural measure obtained from the X-ray micro-CT and that obtained from conventional histological 2D sections. In particular, excellent correlation was found between bone volume fraction (BV/TV), which is the measure of cancellous bone volume per total volume surrounded by cortical bone, and the data of the histological 2D sections. Subsequent studies of microstructure of mouse cancellous bone by X-ray micro-CT have also showed that cancellous bone loss is observed even in the early growth phase of bone, and occurs continuously until the later adulthood stage, consistent with facts that cancellous bone is highly sensitive to change of bone metabolism, and is easily fractured in human elders.

Forward genetics approaches to explore polygenic factors responsible for bone homeostasis can be efficiently pursued in animal models. Usage of the animal models enables to control genome heterogeneity and

 $\mathbf{2}$

environmental factors, and improves the power to identify heritable regulation of bone homeostasis. Variations in genome sequences and bone phenotypes among different inbred strains of mice are amenable to genetic analyses of polygenic complex traits of bone phenotypes via the quantitative trait loci (QTL) analysis. In fact, several studies with inbred mouse strains have revealed QTLs that affect microstructure of mouse cancellous bone. However, none of causative genes for the QTLs has been identified so far.

In this study, I focused on genetic factors responsible for variation in microstructure of mouse cancellous bone at the earlier growth phase of 6 to 10 weeks of age, because the early growth phase is critical for bone density and microstructure at any time in the later adulthood stage. The genes that regulate bone formation during embryonic development have been intensively studied by reverse genetics approaches with knockout mouse strains, and the genes involved in bone homeostasis at the later adulthood stage have been extensively studied by genome wide association study for human populations. By contrast, there is only limited information for genes acting for forming bone microstructure at the earlier and growing phase of bone. This is another reason that I focused on the early growth phase of mouse bone.

For genetic analyses in this study, I used two strains, a laboratory inbred strain C57BL/6J (hereafter abbreviated B6) and Japanese wild mouse (*Mus musculus molossinus*)-derived MSM/Ms. These two strains are genetically very distant one another, and more than ten million SNPs have been identified between these two strains, and the SNP data are now fully

3

available. As a consequence of its genome divergence from B6 and other laboratory strains, MSM/Ms appeared to have unique complex traits that are never observed in standard laboratory strains. Another great advantage to use the B6 and MSM/Ms strains is that a full set of consomic strains, in which every B6 chromosome is replaced by counterpart of MSM/Ms, is now established and available for exploring QTLs.

At the beginning of this study, the X-ray micro-CT phenotyping of microstructure of cancellous bone of tibia at 10 weeks of age showed that MSM/Ms has far smaller value of bone volume fraction (BV/TV) than that of B6. This finding prompted me to pursue systematic phenotype screening of the same trait for the full set of B6-MSM/Ms consomic strains. As a result, I found all consomic strains B6-Chr15^{MSM} that among carrying MSM/Ms-derive chromosome 15 (Chr15) shows the smallest cancellous bone volume fraction, indicating that mouse Chr15 harbors QTLs affecting bone microstructure, which is likely relevant to bone physical strength. Next, in order to further dissect genetic factors into sub-regions of Chr15, I generated nested sub-consomic strains that harbor sub-divided fragments of MSM/Ms Chr15. Bone phenotyping of these strains revealed that at least four chromosomal blocks of Chr15 genetically control the trait of cancellous bone microstructure. I named these blocks, Block 1 to 4, each of which contains at least one QTL affecting microstructure of cancellous bone. None of these four QTLs has been reported by other groups' previous studies. It is of interest to note that the MSM/Ms alleles at the QTLs in the Block 2, 3 and 4 decrease the bone volume fraction (BV/TV) relative to B6 as were expected, but the

MSM/Ms allele at the QTL in Block 1 rather increases the BV/TV value relative to B6. Thus, the analysis with the sub-consomic strains revealed marked complexity of genetic architecture to control cancellous bone microstructure in mouse, and demonstrated that the analysis with consomic and sub-consomic strains has strong power to detect each of numerous QTLs, even if its phenotypic effect is modest.

Finally, I paid special attention to one short sub-block, named Sub-block 1-1, included in Block 1, the borders of which are defined by difference in the MSM/Ms-derived fragments of two sub-consomic strains. I intensively explored candidates of the causative gene for the QTL in Sub-block 1-1, because no known gene to be involved in bone regulation and homeostasis is assigned to this interval. I identified eight genes as candidates. In particular, four of them, *Ankrd33b*, *Ropn1l*, *March6* and *Fam173b*, are good candidates from the aspects of expression pattern difference and amino acid change between B6 and MSM/Ms. Thus, this study provides indispensable clues for understanding genetic architecture underlying bone regulation and homeostasis of mouse, and for searching genetic factors responsible for osteoporosis in human.

2. INTRODUCTION

Bones have crucial roles in supporting body as one of the locomotor apparatuses, maintaining minerals homeostasis and protecting vital organs. Each bone is composed of osteocytes, which are matured osteoblasts, and bone matrix consisting of collagenous fibers, non-collagenous proteins like osteocalcin and osteopontin, and non-organic salts including hydroxyapatite. The bone matrix is produced by osteoblasts. Organic compartment of the bone matrix is called osteoid. The principal component of osteoid is type-I collagen, which provides physical strength and elasticity of bone.

Bone tissues are mainly derived from mesoderm. Mesodermal mesenchymal cells condensate at sites of future bones. There are two types of bone ossification, as illustrated in Figure1. In "membranous ossification", mesenchymal cells directly differentiate into osteoblasts, which produce bone matrix. In "endochondral ossification", mesenchymal cells differentiate into chondrocytes first, and form cartilage primordium, defining a template for bone. The cartilage cells die through apoptosis, and the cartilage is replaced by bone matrix that is secreted by osteoblasts derived from mesenchymal stem cells. These osteoblasts initiate calcification at appropriate sites.

Formed bone tissues are classified into two types by visual appearance and location, "cancellous (trabecular) bone" and "cortical bone". Cancellous bone, also known as sponge bone, is found in vertebral body and ends of long bone like tibia and femur (Figure 2). It has larger surface area but shows weaker strength than cortical bone. Cancellous bone is comprised of spicules or plates that provide structural strength to bone tissue, and is also important for metabolic functions, serving as homeostatic mineral (primarily calcium) reservoir. Cancellous bone is surrounded by bone marrow that contains monocyte-lineage precursor cells, which can differentiate into osteoclast precursor cells. These precursors are recruited to the surface of bone, where they differentiate into mature osteoclasts. Cortical bone, synonymous with compact bone, forms cortex of most bones. It is stronger and stiffer than cancellous bone. This type of bone contributes to about 80% of the weight of a human skeleton. The outer shell surrounding the cancellous bone at the end of the joints is also made up of cortical bone.

Once bone tissues develop, they are continuously renewed by old bone resorption by osteoclasts and new bone formation by osteoblasts. This process is called "bone remodeling" (Figure 3). Bone remodeling is important for bone mass homeostasis, and is essential for maintenance of healthy bone. During bone remodeling, primary cancellous bone, which is formed by cartilaginous trabecula, is replaced by secondary cancellous bone. The latter has thicker trabecula, and smaller trabecula number than that of primary cancellous bone (Figure 2). Disruption of ideal balance in bone remodeling causes abnormal bone mass such as osteopetrosis and osteoporosis. Apparently, many genetic factors, environmental and hormonal factors, and their interactions are involved in the bone remodeling. Studies of human rare variants exhibiting late-onset severe phenotypes associated with loss of bone mineral density (BMD) have successfully identified genes responsible for bone homeostasis. Some studies disclosed that osteoporosis results, in part, from the overproduction of receptor activator of nuclear factor kappa-B (RANK) ligand and other cytokines/mediators regulating osteoclast differentiation and function (Ragab et al., 2002; Han et al., 2005; Zaidi et al., 2007).

In parallel, several epidemiological studies of human populations showed that BMD is important risk factor for osteoporotic fractures. A series of longitudinal studies have revealed that BMD at any time is a function of the rate of acquisition of peak (highest) bone mass in the early growth phase of bone and the subsequent rate of bone loss during adulthood. Although environmental and hormonal factors affect bone turnover, the final adult bone mass is mostly determined by the process referred to as peak bone acquisition (Lloyd et al. 1999; Nguyen et al. 2000). Extensive studies have also revealed genetic influence on variation in BMD of adult skeleton based on twin analysis, multi-generational family and sib-pair analyses (Arden et al. 1996; Barthe et al. 1999; Christian et al. 1989; Cohen-Solal et al. 1998; Danielson et al. 1999; Eisman et al. 1993; Ferrari et al. 1998; McKay et al. 1994; Seeman et al. 1989; Slemenda et al. 1991; Smith et al. 1973). These studies, collectively, showed that more than half of variation in the early phase of skeletal accumulation, which occurs over a short time period during puberty, is determined predominantly by genetic factors (Pocock et al. 1987; Ferrari et al. 1998).

Although identifying genetic factors controlling human bone homeostasis could have huge biomedical and social implications, progress of the studies has been relatively slow, except for the studies of human rare

8

variants with severe bone phenotypes. Measurements of BMD, together with genotyping of alleles for single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs), have provided genomic linkage evidence. For example, meta-analyses of Genome Wide Association Studies (GWAS) (Hardy et al. 2009; Beamer et al. 2012) with large comparable populations have demonstrated that numerous loci are associated with the bone phenotypes, and some loci are common to different populations (Styrkarsdottir et al. 2006; Lee et al. 2009; Rivadeneira et al. 2009; Styrkarsdottir et al. 2010). Thus far, it has turned out that bone homeostasis is a complex quantitative trait. Furthermore, the number of genes involved in skeletal regulation is extensive, and the effect size of any one gene appears relatively modest. Identification of each gene involving human bone homeostasis has been hampered by human genome heterogeneity, phenotypic heterogeneity, environmental factors, population sample sizes, sex-based differences, age-related differences and ethnicity.

Recent advance in X-ray micro-computed tomography (micro-CT) has allowed us to analyze three-dimensional (3D) structure of the cancellous bones without tissue destruction. Such studies have indicated that the risk of bone fractures in human increases as BMD decreases, but there is a considerable overlap in the BMD measurements between patients with or without bone fractures (Legrand et al 2000). Therefore, the biomechanical competence of cancellous bone is dependent not only on BMD as the absolute amount of bone mass, but also on the 3D microstructure of cancellous bone. This fact suggests that we need to pay more attention to bone microstructure for identifying genetic risk factors for osteoporosis. Until the X-ray micro-CT was developed, cancellous bone microstructure had been evaluated by conventional two-dimensional (2D) histological sections. Recent study showed that there is a very good correlation between the bone microstructural measure obtained from 3D X-ray micro-CT and that from histological 2D sections (Thonsen et al, 2005). In particular, excellent correlations were found for bone volume fraction (BV/TV), which is the measure the ratio of the cancellous bone volume to the total volume of interest (see Figure 4).

Forward genetics approaches to explore genetic factors responsible for bone homeostasis can be efficiently pursued in animal models. Usage of models enables to control the animal genome heterogeneity and environmental factors, and improves the power to identify heritable regulation of bone homeostasis. Inbred strains of mice represent a superior animal model with a short lifespan, short generation time, and lower maintenance costs than other mammals. The mouse genome has become highly defined (Waterson et al. 2002), especially with respect to SNP information among the various inbred strains (Keane et al. 2011). Variations in genome sequences and bone phenotypes among different inbred strains of mice are amenable to genetic analyses of polygenic traits of bone phenotypes via the quantitative trait loci (QTL) analysis (Lander and Botstein. 1989). Segments of many mouse and human chromosomes have been identified with homologous linked loci, known as synteny (Blake et al. 2000), which bridges genetic information between mouse and human. As the human and mouse genome sequences become available, identification of human counterparts corresponding to mouse responsible loci and testing of candidate genes become even more easily accomplished. Such experimental studies with inbred mouse strains to ascertain numbers and linkage of loci affecting BMD have been conducted by QTL analyses. Thus far, analyses for many crosses between different inbred strains have revealed numerous loci responsible for BMD on many chromosomes (Klein et al. 1998, 2001; Beamer et al. 1999, 2001; Shultz et al. 2003).

Several studies have also employed X-ray micro-CT for evaluation of cancellous bone microstructure of mice. Halloran et al. reported in their pioneering study using X-ray micro-CT that a standard inbred mouse strain C57BL/6J (B6) shows age-dependent change in bone mass and structure, which are similar to that seen in human (Halloran et al. 2002). They also noted that cancellous bone loss in mouse is observed even in the early bone growth phase. Furthermore, the rapid early loss of cancellous bone suggests that bone loss is not just associated with old age in mouse, but rather occurs continuously from the early growth phase. In fact, the cancellous bone volume started to decrease at 6 weeks of age (see Figure 7). By contrast, BMD of cancellous bone increases from 6 weeks of age to 12 months of age, but then remained relatively constant into old age. These findings are consistent with facts that cancellous bone is highly sensitive to change of bone metabolism, and is easily fractured in human elders (Suda et al. 2007). After the method of X-ray micro-CT was established for evaluation of bone microstructure, several studies have revealed QTLs that affect bone microstructure of mouse cancellous bone (Turner et al., 2001; Bouxsein et al., 2004; Bower et al., 2006; Beamer et al., 2012).

In this study, I focused on genetic factors responsible for variation in microstructure of mouse cancellous bone. For this purpose, I carried out phenotyping of cancellous bone volume of inbred strains of mice and their derived consomic strains, also known as chromosome substitution strains, using X-ray micro-CT at the early growth phase of 6 to 10 weeks of age, because the early growth phase is critical for bone density and microstructure at any time in the later stages. The genes that regulate bone formation during embryonic development and the genes involved in bone homeostasis in the later stage have been extensively studied so far as mentioned above. By contrast, there is only limited information for genes that act in osteogenesis and homeostasis at the early and growing phase in mice. This is another reason that I focus on the early growth phase.

With respect to inbred strains of mouse for genetic analyses, I relied on genome diversity of two strains, B6 and MSM/Ms. The latter strain was established from the Japanese wild mouse, *Mus musculus molossinus* (Moriwaki et al, 2009). *M. m. molossinus* has mosaic genome, majority of which originated from *M. m. musculus*, ranging from Eastern Europe to Far East and the remainder from *M. m. castaneus*, ranging in Southeast Asia (Yonekawa et al. 2012). Many studies have shown that *M. m. musculus* is genetically distant from west European subspecies *M. m. domesticus* (Abe et al. 2004; Sakai et al. 2005; Takada and Shiroishi, 2012). The time of divergence between *M. m. domesticus* and *M. m. musculus* is estimated to be approximately 0.5 to 1.0 million years (Moriwaki, 1994; Yonekawa et al. 1980), which has resulted in a great genomic difference (~1% divergence) between B6 and MSM/Ms. More than ten million SNPs have been identified between these two strains, and the SNP data are now available to the public

on NIG Mouse Genome Database (http://molossinus.lab.nig.ac.jp/msmdb/index.jsp). As a consequence of its genome divergence from B6, MSM/Ms appeared to have unique complex traits never observed in standard laboratory strains (Moriwaki, 1994; Moriwaki et al. 1999; Yonekawa et al. 1980, 1994; Takada et al. 2008). Additionally, this strain was selected as one of target strains in the Mouse Phenome Project of the Jackson Laboratory, and the accumulated phenotypic data are now available online (Grubb et al. 2009; Paigen, 2003). The MSM/Ms strain likely bears additional intriguing phenotypes that are specific to *M. m. molossinus* and not found in other mouse subspecies.

Another great advantage to rely on the genome diversity between B6 and MSM/Ms is that a full set of consomic strains, in which every B6 chromosome is replaced by counterpart of MSM/Ms, is now established and available for exploring QTLs (Takada et al, 2008, 2012; Nadeau et al. 2012). The inter-subspecific large-genome divergence and phenotypic differences between the two strains has allowed the identification of vast amount of QTLs by comprehensive phenotype screening. Indeed, many complex quantitative traits have been successfully dissected into multiple chromosomes listed in NIG mouse phenotype database as (http://molossinus.lab.nig.ac.jp/phenotype/index.html).

Phenotyping of microstructure of cancellous bone at 10 weeks of age by X-ray micro-CT showed that MSM/Ms has far smaller value of bone volume fraction (BV/TV) than that of B6. This finding prompted me to carry out systematic phenotype screening of the same trait for the full set of B6-MSM/Ms consomic strains. As a result, I found that among all consomic strains B6-Chr15^{MSM} carrying MSM/Ms-derive chromosome 15 (Chr15) shows smallest cancellous bone volume fraction, indicating that mouse Chr15 harbors QTLs affecting bone microstructure, which is likely relevant to bone physical strength. Next, in order to further dissect genetic factors into sub-regions of Chr15, I generated nested sub-consomic strains that harbor sub-divided fragments of MSM/Ms Chr15. Bone phenotyping of these strains revealed that at least four chromosomal blocks of Chr15 genetically control the trait of cancellous bone microstructure. I named them Block 1 to 4, each of which possibly contains at least one QTL affecting microstructure of cancellous bone. None of these four QTLs has been reported by other groups' previous studies. It is of interest to note that the MSM/Ms alleles at the QTLs in the Block 2, 3 and 4 decrease the bone volume fraction (BV/TV) relative to B6 as were expected, but the MSM/Ms allele at the QTL in Block 1 rather increases the BV/TV value relative to B6. Thus, the analysis with the sub-consomic strains revealed marked complexity of genetic architecture to control cancellous bone microstructure in mouse.

Finally, I paid special attention to one sub-block included in Block 1, the interval of which is defined by difference in the MSM/Ms-derived fragments of two sub-consomic strains. I intensively explored candidates of

14

the causative gene for the QTL in this sub-block, because there is no known gene involved in bone regulation and homeostasis in this interval. I identified seven genes as candidates, which likely regulate cancellous bone microstructure at the early bone growth phase and are critical for determining physical strength of bone. In particular, four of them seem to be good candidates from the aspects of gene expression difference and amino acid changes between B6 and MSM/Ms strains. Thus, this study provides indispensable clues for understanding genetic architecture underlying bone homeostasis of mouse, and for searching genetic factors responsible for osteoporosis in human.

The technical terms used in this study and their descriptions are listed in Table 1.

3. MATERIALS AND METHODS

Animals

The Animal Care and Use Committee of National Institute of Genetics (NIG) approved all of the animal experiments. Development of a full set of consomic strains was reported previously (Takada et al. 2008). Briefly, each consomic strain has the C57BL/6J (B6) genome except for one chromosome that is replaced by corresponding chromosome of MSM/Ms. The full set of consomic strains, denoted consomic panel, was established in collaboration of the NIG and The Tokyo Metropolitan Institute of Medical Science, and now is maintained in NIG and available to the public of scientific community. B6 was purchased from CLEA Japan (CLEA Japan, Inc.) and maintained at NIG. According to the consomic nomenclature, each strain was named B6-ChrN^{MSM}, where N is the number of the chromosome transferred from MSM/Ms. All animals ware maintained under the 12h light/dark cycle (light period, 06:00-18:00; dark period, 18:00-06-00) in a temperature $(23 \pm 2^{\circ}C)$ and humidity (50 \pm 10%) controlled room. All mice were weaned after 4 weeks of age and housed individually in standard plastic cages on wood chips, and fed standard diet, CE-2 (CLEA Japan Inc.).

Construction of sub-consomic strains

Sub-consomic strains that have subdivided MSM/Ms-derived chromosome 15 (Chr15) were generated by cross of B6 and B6-Chr15^{MSM} (abbreviated C15). The resultant F_1 hybrid mice were then genotyped for the single nucleotide

(SNP) marker loci, and the heterozygous mice with appropriate recombinant breakpoint were intercrossed to obtain homozygotes of the recombinant Chr15 on the B6 genetic background. Established sub-consomic strains were named B6-Chr15^{MSM-}X (abbreviated Sub-X), and maintained as homozygous lines.

Genotyping

Genotyping of mice was carried out by Mass ARRAY system (SEQUENOM Inc.) according to the maker's instructions. To assign detailed recombinant breakpoints in chromosome 15 between B6 and MSM/Ms in the sub-consomic strains, I used DNA markers listed in Table 3. For determining fine borders of Sub-block 1-1, which is defined by the two sub-consomic strains, Sub-17 and Sub-11, I designed primer sets to detect size difference in PCR-amplified products, which resulted from structural variants, e.g. in/del, between B6 and MSM/Ms genomes (Table 7).

X-ray micro computed tomography (micro-CT)

All mice were sacrificed at indicated age. Bone samples were dissected and fixed in 10% formalin in phosphate buffered saline without calcium and magnesium (PBS (-)) for 24h and then replaced in PBS (-). Bone architecture in metaphysis of proximal tibia was scanned by X-ray micro computed tomography (micro-CT), ScanXmate-E090S in vivo, (Comscantecno Co., Ltd.) at tube voltage peak of 60 kVp, tube current of 130 µA. Samples were rotated 360° in steps of 0.6°, generating 600 projection images of 480 x 640 pixels.

The X-ray micro-CT data were reconstructed at an isotropic resolution of 10.057x10.057x10.057 µm³. Volume rendering images were reconstructed using the TRI/3D-BON software (RATOC SYSTEM ENGINEERING Co., Ltd.). For assessment of microstructure of cancellous bone, I measured the bone volume fraction (%), bone volume/total volume (BV/TV), following the reported guideline for assessment of bone microstructure in rodents using X-ray micro-CT (Bousein et al. 2010).

Frozen section and histological analysis

The adult mice were sacrificed by carbon dioxide (CO₂). The hind leg was dissected and rapidly frozen in hexan cooled with dry ice. Frozen samples were embedded in SCEM compound (SECTION-LAB Co., Ltd.). I made frozen sections (3µm thick) of complete calcified bone tissues without demineralization using CM3000 cryostat and disposable tungsten carbide blade (Leica Microsystems) as previously described (Kawamoto 1990, Kawamoto and Shimizu 2000). For histological staining, the sections were washed with DW, dehydrate with 100% ethanol and placed in vacuum chamber to remove air bubbles from the tissues for 2min, and fixed with 10% formalin for 2min. These sections were stained with 0.01% toluidine blue (pH7.0) (Muto Pure Chemicals) for 10 to 20 sec, rinsed with tap water for 10 min, and mounted with glycerin.

RT-PCR and quantitative analysis of gene expression in bone

Total RNA was isolated from a tibia. Soft tissue attached to the tibia was

removed as much as possible. Dissected bone was immediately frozen by liquid nitrogen and crushed in Trizol (Invitrogen) using TissueLyzer II (QIAGEN). Disruption was carried out in high-speed (30 Hz: 1800 oscillations/minute) shaking steps for 6 min. RNA preparation was performed according to manufacturer's recommendation except for ethanol precipitation step. For this step, I used 8M lithium chloride, not 3M sodium acetate. Total RNA was dissolved the diethylpyrocarbonate (DEPC) treated DDW. Messenger RNA (mRNA) was isolated from total RNA using the Dynabeads mRNA purification Kit (Dynabeads, Invitrogen). Complementary DNA (cDNA) was synthesized using mRNA and PrimeScript RT reagent Kit (TaKaRa), according to the manufacturer's instructions. PCR was carried out using KAPA taq (Nippon Genetics) and Thermal Cycler Dice standard (TaKaRa). PCR condition was followed; 3min at 94°C and 30 cycles of amplification (denature step 94°C for 30 sec; annealing step, 55°C for 30 sec; extension step, 72°C for 3 min). The expression levels of several gene transcripts were assayed by quantitative real time polymerase chain reaction (qRT-PCR) amplification with SYBR Premix Ex Tap II (TaKaRa) and thermal cycler Dicer real time system (TaKaRa). Condition of qRT-PCR was followed: 30 sec at 95°C, 40 cycles of amplification step (denature step 95°C for 5 sec; annealing/extension step, 60°C for 30 sec) and dissociation step (95°C for 15 sec). All qRT-PCR reactions were carried out at least in duplicate and validated by the presence of a single peak in the melt curve analysis. The *Rps18* RNA was used to normalize variations in the input cDNA. The 2(-Delta Delta C(T)) method (Livak et al. 2001) was used to perform quantitative relative expression analyses. Primer sets used for PCR and qRT-PCR are designed by Primer3 plus program (http://www.bioinformatics.nl/cgi-bin/primer3plus/primer3plus.cgi) or are obtained from Primer Bank (http://pga.mgh.harvard.edu/primerbank/). Primer set for *Rps18* was purchased from TAKARA BIO INC. (TaKaRa). All primer sequences are listed in Table 8 and Table 9.

Compression test

Dissected tibia was saved at -80°C until use. Soft tissues were removed from the tibia as much as possible. The physical strength of proximal tibia was evaluated by the compression test using a materials-testing machine, MZ-500S (Maruto Co. Ltd.). The tibia was placed on the loading platform, which was moved upward for load-cell (sensor, 500 kgf) at the rate of 5 mm/min. Force-Displacement data, maximum stress value and integrated stress value were analyzed by CTRwin Ver.1.05 software (System Supply Co. Ltd.).

Statistically analysis

All data were expressed as means \pm SD. Statistical analysis was performed Student's t-test with Welch's correction. Values of p < 0.05 were considered significant. Significance was declared when p < 0.005 (p of 0.05/10 multiple comparisons) in figure 10 and 11 or p < 0.016 (p of 0.05/3 multiple comparisons) in figure 15 were observed. The means with p value between 0.05 and 0.005 in figure 10 and 11 were declared suggestively significant.

4. RESULTS

4.1 Consomic analysis of mouse phenotype of cancellous bone microstructure

The main aim of this study is to elucidate genetic architecture controlling bone homeostasis. Because accumulating reports have shown that cancellous (trabecular) bone microstructure of the early growth phase is critical for biomechanical competence in adult skeleton, and is a major risk factor of human osteoporotic fracture, I focused on mouse bone phenotype at 6 to 10 weeks of age. First, I compared cancellous bone microstructure of MSM/Ms with that of B6, relying on the genome difference between the two strains. I used X-ray micro-CT to measure bone phenotype of a long bone, tibia. The detailed protocol for the measurement is described in the Materials and Methods. Briefly, I dissected tibia from MSM/Ms and B6 at 10 weeks of age, and scanned them with X-ray micro-CT. In this analysis, I used only male samples to exclude the secondary effects by hormonal factors. Then, I quantified cancellous bone volume fraction (BV/TV) of the proximal tibia from the X-ray micro-CT data. In particular, bone volume fraction was calculated by cancellous bone volume adjusted for the volume of marrow cavity with 1mm in width, just beneath the growth plate and excluding the segment of the primary cancellous bone (Figure 4). As shown in Figure 5(A)and 5(B), the BV/TV values are significantly different between the two strains. The BV/TV of B6 is 18.5 \pm 4.6%, whereas that of MSM/MS is 9.0 \pm 2.8%.

21

As the cancellous bone microstructure was expected to be complex quantitative traits, I intended to figure out entire genetic architecture underlying the difference between B6 and MSM/Ms at the whole genome level. To do this, I conducted phenotype screening for a full set of B6-ChrN^{MSM} consomic strains using the same protocol of the X-ray micro-CT as used in the comparison between B6 and MSM/Ms. The result of this analysis is summarized in (Table 2 and Figure 5(C)). In Figure 5(C), I aligned the all consomic strains, B6 and MSM/Ms in the order of the BV/TV value as the strain with lowest value is placed in the left side and the highest in the right side. All the consomic strains are distributed between MSM/Ms with the lowest value and B6 with the highest value, showing continuous slope of the BV/TV value. The value of the F₁ hybrid of B6 and MSM/Ms is very close to that of B6. Among all consomic strains, B6-Chr15^{MSM} (abbreviated C15 hereafter) that has MSM/Ms-derive Chr15 shows the lowest BV/TV value $(9.1 \pm 0.3\%)$, which is almost same level of that of MSM/Ms (9.0 \pm 2.8%). This result indicated that mouse Chr15 contains QTL(s) with strong effect on the cancellous bone microstructure, and the Chr15 of MSM/Ms tends to decrease the BV/TV value relative to B6.

4.2 Characterization of consomic strain B6-Chr15^{MSM} (C15)

Although the consomic strain C15 showed the lowest BV/TV value, some other strains such as C4, C14 and C2 also showed lower BV/TV values than B6. To examine whether the low BV/TV value is correlated with mouse external morphology, I measured body size (length) and body weight of these consomic strains with the lower BV/TV values. The result clearly showed that only C15 has almost same body length and body weight as B6 (Figure 6), but three other strains have shorter body length and lower body weight than B6 (data not shown). The result suggested that the lower BV/TV values of C4, C14 and C2 are caused by secondary effects of the small body size and body weight. In order to explore QTLs responsible for the phenotypic difference in bone microstructure without influence of the secondary effects, hereafter I focused on C15 for further genetic analyses.

First, I examined age-dependent change of cancellous bone volume fraction. I measured the BV/TV value of tibia of B6 and C15 at 6, 10, 14 and 25 weeks of age. The values of both strains started to decrease at 6 weeks of age, and were gradually reduced thereafter as aging proceeds. At all the time points, C15 showed lower values than those of B6 (Figure 7), although the difference was not statistically significant in later stages at 14 and 25 weeks of age. The X-ray micro-CT images of the cancellous bone of B6 and C15 at these different time points are shown in Figure 8.

Next, I examined whether the low BV/TV value of C15 correlates with biomechanical competence of bone. Therefore, I analyzed whether the low BV/TV value affects physical strength of the tibia. For this purpose, I employed compression test for tibia of B6 and C15 strains at 10 weeks of age. In this test, isolated tibia is mechanically compressed by two plates (Figure 9(A)). When tibia is pressed up, the bone pushes back the plates toward both top and bottom. A sensor attached at the upper plate records displacement-dependent stress change (Figure 9(B)). I extracted two

23

parameters, maximum stress (N) and integrated stress value (N.mm). Physical strength of bone increases as the values of the two parameters goes up. The C15 tibia showed 0.75-fold and 0.78-fold smaller values of N and N.mm than those of B6, respectively (Figure 9 (C) and (D)). This result demonstrated that the tibial physical strength of C15 is weaker than that of B6, and suggested that low cancellous bone volume fraction may affect physical strength of mouse tibia.

4.3 Genetic dissection of phenotypic difference in the cancellous bone microstructure with C15-derived sub-consomic strains

The results of characterization of consomic strain C15 indicated presence of QTL(s) that controls the cancellous bone microstructure. To investigate whether a single major gene is responsible for the C15 phenotype or multiple genes confer the phenotype, I constructed a number of sub-consomic strains that harbor various lengths of MSM/Ms-derived fragments of Chr15. The detail of the mating scheme for construction of the sub-consomic strains is described in the Materials and Methods. In total, I successfully established 9 sub-consomic strains. These strains are fully fertile, and have no reproductive problem.

Since the difference in the cancellous bone volume fraction between B6 and the original consomic strain C15 was observed at as early as 6 weeks of age, I carried out bone phenotyping of these sub-consomic strains at 6 weeks of age using X-ray micro-CT. In particular, I measured the BV/TV value of the proximal tibia, as was done in the previous analyses of C15. The result is summarized in Figure 10. In this figure, all the sub-consomic strains, B6 and C15 are aligned in the way such that two neighboring strains have minimum difference in the C15 (MSM/Ms)-derived chromosomal fragments. The recombination breakpoints that define the borders between B6 and MSM/Ms fragments in the sub-consomic strains are indicated alphabetically on the top of the strain alignment. The genomic information of DNA markers used for determining borders of B6 and MSM/Ms fragments is summarized in Table 3. In order to assign chromosomal fragments that contain QTL(s) responsible for the difference in the BV/TV value between B6 and C15, I compared the BV/TV value between two neighboring sub consomic strains for the every pairs. As a result, five pairs showed significant difference in the BV/TV value. The most significant ($p < 1.3 \times 10^{-4}$) difference was detected in the pair of C15 vs Sub-5. The statistical significance still remains even after most conservative adjustment for Bonferroni correction. Interestingly, the MSM/Ms fragment rather raises the BV/TV value relative to the B6 fragment. In other three pairs, Sub-8 vs Sub-9, Sub-10 vs B6, and B6 vs Sub-20, the B6 fragments raise the BV/TV value relative to MSM/Ms fragments, consistent with the fact that B6 has higher BV/TV value than C15 (MSM/Ms). In remaining one pair, Sub-17 vs Sub-11, the MSM/Ms fragment in the short interval defined by the difference between these two strains raises the BV/TV value for the B6 fragment, as is the case in the pair of C15 vs Sub-5. This short interval is completely included in that defined by the difference in the pair of C15 vs Sub-5.

In order to clarify positional relationship among the chromosomal

intervals delineated by the five pairs, I extracted these five pairs of the two neighboring sub-consomic strains and realigned the pairs (Figure 11). From this figure, it appeared that there are non-overlapping four chromosomal blocks. I named these blocks, Block 1 to Block 4, from the proximal (centromeric) side to the distal (telomeric) side of Chr15. These four blocks possibly contain different QTL(s) one another controlling the BV/TV value and cancellous bone microstructure. The Block 1 was further sub-divided into two parts by the presence of interval defined by the pair of Sub-17 vs Sub-11. I named this distal part of the Block 1, Sub-block 1-1. As mentioned above, the phenotypic effects of the MSM/Ms fragments in the Block 1 and the Sub-block 1-1 show the same direction, that is, both raise the BV/TV value for the corresponding B6 fragments. Therefore, the QTL responsible for the phenotypic effect of the Sub-block 1-1 is likely identical to that in Block 1 or to one of the multiple QTLs in Block 1. The physical positions in the mouse genome and length of three Blocks and Sub-block 1-1 are listed in Table 4. This table also includes information of number of protein coding genes and known genes to have bone metabolism-related function in the four blocks. Sub-block 1-1 has the shortest size (3.49Mb) among the all blocks, and contains no gene known to function for bone regulation and metabolism.

4.4 Exploration of candidates of the causative genes for the QTL in Sub-block 1-1

The Sub-block 1-1 is very short in size, and no functionally known genes are assigned in this region. These facts prompted me to explore candidates of the causative gene for QTL in the Sub-block 1-1. By in silico analysis, I immediately found that Sub-block-1 is a gene desert region, and only eight protein coding genes are located (Table 5). They are *Ctnnd2*, *Dap*, *Ankrd33b*, Ropn11, March6, Cmbl, Cct5 and Fam173b. At present, molecular functions of these genes are poorly annotated. To judge whether all 8 genes are candidates responsible for the strain difference in the BV/TV value of the proximal tibia, I investigated expression of the 8 genes in whole bone tissue of tibia dissected from B6, C15, Sub-17 and Sub-11 strains by RT-PCR. As shown in Figure 12, seven genes, Dap, Ankrd33b, Ropn1l, March6, Cmbl, Cct5 and Fam173b, are expressed in tibia of all strains, but one gene Ctind2 is not expressed in tibia, suggesting that *Ctnnd2* is excluded from the candidates genes. Furthermore, I examined which position in the whole bone tissue of tibia the 7 genes are expressed. To do this, I flushed out bone marrow including cells of hematopoietic and adipogenic lineages from the whole bone tissue of B6, and mRNA was prepared separately from bone tissue alone and bone marrow. The result of RT-PCR indicated that expressions of all 7 genes are observed both in the bone tissue and bone marrow (Figure 12).

There are two types of genetic variation as the causality of the candidate gene. First one is allelic difference in expression level of the candidate gene. Another one is amino acid substitution in critical sites for the protein function. In order to narrow down the 7 candidate genes, first I examined whether expression levels of the 7 genes in the whole bone tissue of tibia reflect the phenotypic difference in the BV/TV value. To do this, I

27

carried out qRT-PCR to compare the expression level of each gene between B6 and C15 and between Sub-17 and Sub-11, respectively. The result is summarized in Figure 13, *Ropn11* and *Fam173b* showed significantly higher expression level in the B6 allele than in the MSM/Ms allele in the both comparing pairs. *March6* showed higher expression level in the B6 allele than in MSM/Ms allele only in the comparing pair of B6 vs C15 (Figure 13(A)), whereas *Ankrd33b* showed higher expression level in the MSM/Ms allele than in the B6 allele in the comparing pair of Sub-17 vs Sub-11 (Figure 13(B)). This result indicated that the flanking genomic regions may influence gene expression of *March6* and *Ankrd33b*. It is noted that in the pair of Sub-17 vs Sub-11, expression level of *Ankard33b* is higher in the MSM/Ms allele than in the B6 allele, but this difference disappeared in the comparing pair of B6 vs C15. Other 3 genes, *Dap, Cmb1* and *Cct5*, showed no significant difference in the expression levels in the both comparing pairs.

Next, to examine whether the second type of genetic variation causes strain difference in the cancellous bone phenotype, I carried out *in silico* analysis to explore nucleotide sequence variations between B6 and MSM/Ms genomes for the 7 candidate genes. I found that four candidate genes, *Ankrd33b, Ropn11, Cmb1 and Fam173b,* show non-synonymous substitutions leading to amino acid changes (Table 5, Figure 14). Notably, the change of methionine to leucine at the amino acid residue 207th in *Ankrd33b* is located within functional domain, ankyrin repeat 4. This is only amino acid substitution found in functional domains among the 7 candidate genes.

Considering the two aspects of genetic variations as the causality of

the candidate gene, I summarized the results of characterization of the candidate genes (Table 6). I infered that four genes, *Ankrd33b, Ropn1l, March6 and Fam173b,* are good candidates from the aspects of the two criteria, gene expression level and amino acid substitution, although the causative gene is not required to simultaneously fulfill the two criteria.

5. DISCUSSION

5.1 Complexity of genetic architecture controlling cancellous bone microstructure

Elucidation of genetic architecture of complex quantitative traits and discovery of the genes underlying phenotypic variation and disease risk is new challenge in modern genetics. Genome wide association study (GWAS) for human populations has had recent success identifying susceptibility alleles for genetically complex disease (Seal et al. 2006; Erkko et al. 2007; Rahman et al. 2007; Di Bernardo et al. 2008; Tomlinson et al. 2008). However, the benefits of additional GWAS have recently been questioned (Goldstein 2009; McClellan and King 2010), because many complications, including non-additive gene interactions (epistasis), genetic heterogeneity and low penetrance, as well as technical difficulties such as limited sample size, appeared to hamper GWAS (Phillips 2008; Mackay et al. 2009; Manolio et al. 2009; Nadeau 2009; McClellan and King 2010).

It is proposed that genetic analysis with consomic strains, also known as chromosome substitution strains, of model organisms provides a novel paradigm for studying complex quantitative traits. In particular, mouse consomic strains dramatically reduce genetic heterogeneity for target complex traits while simultaneously facilitating the detection of QTLs with additive and non-additive (epistatic) effects (Shao et al. 2008; Takada and Shiroishi 2012). In this study, I conducted genetic dissection of phenotypic variation in cancellous (trabecular) bone microstructure, which is known to be typical complex quantitative trait and an important risk factor of osteoporotic fracture. For this purpose, I carried out phenotype screening of a full set of mouse consomic strains, B6-ChrN^{MSM}, which were constructed from genetically distant two parental strains, B6 and MSM/Ms. I used X-ray micro-CT technology to measure cancellous bone microstructure of proximal tibia. The marked difference in the BV/TV value, which is precise measure of cancellous bone volume adjusted for the volume of marrow cavity, between B6 and MSM/Ms, enabled pursuing further genetic dissection of the bone phenotype with the consomic strains. The primary phenotype screening showed that many consomic strains have lower BV/TV value than that of B6 strain (Figure 5c). This indicates that many genetic factors in multiple chromosomes are involved in determining cancellous bone microstructure in mouse.

Because consomic strain C15 has the lowest BV/TV value and its body size and body weight are almost same as those of B6, I focused on chromosome 15 for further genetic analysis of the bone phenotype with C15-derived sub-consomic strains. This study finally identified four QTLs (one highly significant and three suggestive), all of which affect cancellous bone volume fraction. None of these four QTLs has been reported by other groups' previous studies. One reason for this is that QTL analyses of mouse bone phenotypes have so far been made by genetic crosses between two standard laboratory strains, but wild-derived strains have never been used in the experimental crosses. Therefore, the use of unique MSM/Ms strain might contribute to detection of the novel QTLs in this study.

The phenotypes of most sub-consomic strains derived from the original consomic strain C15 can be explained by additive effects of the indentified four QTLs. One exception is Sub-6 that harbors Block 3 and 4, but not Block2 (Figure 10). I observed no difference in the BV/TV value between Sub-6 and Sub-5 that harbors Block 2 as well as Block 3 and 4. At present I have no data to interpret this contradiction. There may be two possibilities. First one is that in the interval defined by two breakpoints, c and d, has another QTL, and its MSM/Ms allele raises the BV/TV value relative to B6, as is the case in the Block 1. Another possibility is that fragment outside of Block 2 may influence the effect of the QTL in Block 2. Such non-additive interactions (epistasis), in other words context-dependent phenotypic effects, are often observed in the QTL analyses of complex quantitative traits in mouse (Shao et al. 2008; Takada and Shiroishi 2012).

In the beginning of the phenotype screening for the sub-consomic strains, I supposed that MSM/Ms has alleles exclusively to decrease the BV/TV value (relative to B6 alleles) at all QTLs in Chr15. The result clearly showed that this is not the case. The MSM/Ms allele at the QTL in Block 1 (or Sub-block 1-1), identified by comparison of the pair of Sub-5 vs C15 (or Sub-17 vs Sub-11), rather raises the BV/TV value relative to B6. Indeed, Sub-15 that harbors the MSM/Ms-derived three blocks, Block 2, 3 and 4, all of which decrease the BV/TV value, but not the Block 1, exhibits significantly lower BV/TV value (11.5 \pm 0.7%) than that (13.9 \pm 1.9%) of the original consomic strain C15. Although there is no sub-consomic strain that harbor only MSM/Ms-derived Sub-block 1-1 on the B6 Chr15 background, I infer that such strain should have even higher BV/TV value than that of B6. The low BV/TV value of MSM/Ms is summation of phenotypic effects of many genes to up- and down-regulate cancellous bone volume, and the MSM/Ms genome may have similar alleles to raise BV/TV value in other chromosomes.

All results of this study collectively demonstrated that mouse genome has a numerous genes regulating cancellous bone metabolism. Considering phenotypic effects of the four QTLs identified in Chr15, many other QTLs may have modest effects on the bone phenotypes. It would be very hard to detect such QTLs by linkage analysis by general outcross experimetns, F_1 intercross and backcross. Thus, this study revealed marked complexity of genetic architecture to control cancellous bone microstructure in mouse, and demonstrated that analysis with consomic and sub-consomic strains has strong power to extract each of numerous QTLs, even if its phenotypic effect is modest.

5.2 Toward discovery of causative gene for QTL in Sub-block 1-1

Discovery of causative gene for the QTL of interest is the final step in forward genetics. In this study, I paid special attention to the QTL contained in Sub-block 1-1 as the target for gene discovery, because it is unique in that MSM/Ms allele of this QTL up-regulates cancellous bone volume fraction relative to B6 allele, and that the physical size of Sub-block 1-1 is shortest among those of the all blocks. Sub-block 1-1 is included in Block 1, and presence of QTL(s) in Block 1 is statistically unequivocal. Moreover, there is a possibility that the QTL in Sub-block 1-1 is identical to the sole QTL in Block 1 or at least to a predominant one of multiple QTLs in Block 1, because the MSM/Ms fragments of the two blocks raise the BV/TV value relative to the B6 fragments.

Because Sub-block 1-1 is short in size and it is located to a typical gene desert region, only eight protein-coding genes were identified. Among them, *Ctnnd2* is less likely to be the candidate, because it is not expressed in the whole bone tissue. Then, I carried out further analysis to narrow down the remaining seven candidate genes. From the aspects of strain difference in gene expression level and amino acid change between B6 and MSM/Ms, the four genes, *Ankrd33b, Ropn11, March6* and *Fam173b*, remain as good candidates.

Ankrd33b is poorly annotated gene except for the information that it contains Ankyrin repeat. In silico analysis revealed amino acid substitution (Methionine vs Leucine) at 207th residue between B6 and MSM/Ms alleles, which is located to the functional domain of Ankyrin repeat 4. I explored the polymorphism of the amino acid sequence surrounding this site for the mouse inbred strains, and the sequence conservation among evolutionary distant taxa (Figure 16). I found that the amino acid sequence of Ankyrin repeat 4 is highly conserved among mammalian species. Interestingly, Methionine at the 207th residue is observed only in standard laboratory mouse strains including B6 and WSB/EIJ, West European wild mouse (*Mus musculus domesticus*)-derived inbred strain. Other mouse strains, including
East European wild mouse (*M. m. musculus*)-derived PWD/PHJ and SPRETUS/EIJ (*Mus spretus*), derived from wild mouse of a neighboring species of *M. musculus*, have Leucine. Likewise, evolutionary distant mammalian species, *Rattus, Humans* and *Macaca*, all have Leucine. Thus, many standard laboratory strains of mouse appeared to belong to a rare group for the genetic variation at the amino acid residue 207th of *Ankrd33b*. It is likely that the allele with Methionine at the 207th is a new variant originated from ancestral form with Leucine. In this context, it is reminiscent that the MSM/Ms fragment of Sub-block 1-1, which contains the ancestral allelic form of mammalian *Ankrd33b*, up-regulates cancellous bone volume fraction, raising physical strength of bone.

Several master genes are known to act for developmental regulation of bone. For instance, studies with Runt-related transcription factor 2 (Runx2) knockout mice revealed that Runx2 controls differentiation and function of osteoblasts (Komori et al., 1997; Otto et al., 1997; Nakashima et al., 2002; Stein et al., 2004). RANKL (RANK-ligand) and its receptor RANK on osteoblast and osteoclast, respectively. expressed Without are RANKL-RUNK signaling, p50/RelB and p52/RelA dimers of NF-kB family are retained in the cytoplasm of osteoclast as complex with IkBs, (Inhibitor of Kappa Light Chain Gene Enhancer in B-Cells Protein). This inhibitory binding of NF-kB and IkBs requires Ankyrin repeats of IkBs. When RANKL binds to RANK, its signaling induces activation of IKKs (IkB Kinases) through TRAF6 (TNF Receptor-Associated Factor 6), resulting in the phosphorylation and subsequent proteasome-mediated degradation of IkBs.

The liberated NF-kBs then enter the nucleus where they bind to the downstream target genes required for osteoclastogenesis. Therefore, if *Ankrd33b* acts as another inhibitor for NF-kBs, competing the function of IkBs, variant forms of *Ankrd33b* may affect osteoclastogenesis, resulting in phenotype of cancellous bone volume fraction.

Difference in the expression level of Ankrd33b was observed in the comparing pair of Sub-17 vs Sub-11, but not in the pair of B6 vs C15. One explanation for this contradiction is that Ankrd33b has a long-range cis regulatory element, which is likely located to the proximal part of Block 1 (the interval defined by centromere and the breakpoint marker (a)). This is extremely interesting finding, because it accounts in part for an context-dependent phenotypic effects, which are often observed in many QTLs identified in mouse chromosomes. If the long-range *cis*-regulatory element with a sequence variation is separated from the coding region by recombination, the same allelic form of the trans factor binding to the cis-element possibly may cause alteration of expression level of the gene, resulting in phenotype, which is never seen in the original mouse without the recombination. However, if the QTL in Sub-block 1-1 is identical to that in Block 1, strain difference in the expression level of *Ankrd33b* could not be the causality of the phenotypic difference, because the MSM/Ms fragments for the both blocks raise the cancellous bone volume fraction relative to the B6 fragments. In this case, amino acid change at the 207th could be more plausible causality of the phenotypic difference.

Molecular functions of Ropn11, March6 and Fam173b are also poorly

understood. Most recent analysis with GWAS showed that SNPs linked to *Ropn11* and *March6* are associated with human obesity (Wang et al., 2012). Adipocyte and osteoblast are known to originate from the same mesenchymal stem cell (MSC), and it is reported that PPARg and Wnt5a act for balancing the differentiation from MSC into adipocyte or osteoblast (Takada I. et al., 2007). Furthermore, in aging-related change named "yellow bone marrow", the bone marrow in long bones is replaced by adipocytes. This fact supports that adipocyte and osteoblast are derive from common MSC (Suda et al., 2007). In relation to this, my preliminary data indicated that obesity of a sub-consomic strain Sub-11 is significantly suppressed as compared with B6 under high fat-diet condition (Kataoka et al., unpublished data). If *Ropn11* and *March6* have a function to regulate differentiation of MSC into adipocyte and osteoblast, both are good candidates for the causative gene of the QTL in Sub-block 1-1.

5.3 Cancellous bone microstructure and physical strength of bone

I started this study on the assumption that cancellous bone microstructure is correlated with physical strength of bone, which is a direct and most important parameter to assess the risk of osteoporotic fracture in human elders. Compression test in this study clearly showed that tibial bone of consomic strain C15 is physically weaker than that of B6 (Fig.9 B, C and D), suggesting that lower cancellous bone volume fraction of C15 affects the physical strength of bone. However, it is also known that thickness of cortical bone surrounding the cancellous bone is another factor to determine physical

37

strength of bone. B6 and MSM/Ms showed phenotypic variation not only in cancellous bone volume fraction but also in cortical bone thickness. As shown in Figure 15, the cortical bone of MSM/Ms is significantly ($p=2.4 \times 10^{-8}$) thicker than that of B6. Another inbred mouse strain, C3H/HeJ (C3H), was reported to display bone architecture similar to MSM/Ms, lower level of cancellous bone volume fraction and thicker cortical bone, although body size and body weight are almost same as those of B6. Interestingly, physical strength of the C3H bone against compression is not significantly different from that of B6 (Turner et al. 2000). Therefore, it is highly likely that the thicker cortical bone of MSM/Ms compensates for its lower cancellous bone volume fraction to hold sufficient physical strength of bone of this strain. As the tibia of MSM/Ms is too small to measure its physical strength by the procedure used in this study, it should be investigated in future study.

Notably, as compared with MSM/Ms, thickness of the C15 cortical bone is remarkably reduced, and it is close to that of B6 (Figure 15). In consomic strain C15, many MSM/Ms alleles, which are located to chromosomes other than Chr15, and act to up-regulate the cortical bone thickness, are probably replaced by the B6 alleles at the corresponding loci. As a consequence, the QTLs of the cancellous bone volume fraction, which were identified in this study, directly affect the physical strength of tibial bone in mouse.

6. ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I wish to express my sincere gratitude to my supervisor, Prof. Toshihiko Shiroishi, for his advice and stimulating discussion. I particularly appreciate Dr. Masaru Tamura for stimulating discussion and technical advice throughout this study. I also appreciate Dr. Toyoyuki Takada for providing invaluable data of a full set of consomic strains and informative advice. I also thank Mr. Akiteru Maeno for excellent technical support of X-ray micro-CT. I also appreciate Dr. Satoshi Kuriki for useful advice of statistical analysis. I greatly appreciate all members of the progress report committee, Drs. Koichi Kawakami, Ituro Inoue, Tatsumi Hirata, Noriyoshi Sakai, Hiroyuki Sasaki and Kenta Sumiyama for useful advice and suggetions throughout this study. I also thank Mrs. Fumie Murohushi, Toshie Aoki, Shouko Hujii and other staff of animal facility of the National Institute of Genetics for taking care of the mice used in this study. I also thank Mr. Yoichi Mizushina, Mrs. Hiromi Nakazawa and Miss. Kanami Hukunaga for maintaining sub-consomic strains by embryo manipulation. I also thank Drs. Takanori Amano, Shigekazu Tanaka, Tomoko Sagai, Ayako Oka, Mrs. Hideko Watanabe, Yoriko Kato, Kumiko Masuyama, Humiko Iwase, Kyoko Takada and other members of Mammalian Genetics Laboratory for valuable suggestions and supporting this work.

7. REFERENCES

Abe K., Noguchi H., Tagawa K., Yuzuriha M., Toyoda A., Kojima T., Ezawa K., Saitou N., Hattori M., Sakaki Y., Moriwaki K., and Shiroishi T. 2004. Contribution of Asian mouse subspecies *Mus musculus* molossinus to genomic constitution of strain C57BL/6J, as defined by BACend sequence–SNP analysis. Genome Res. 14: 2439–2447.

Anderson HC. 2003. Matrix vesicles and calcification. Curr Rheumatol Rep 5:222–226

Arden NK, Baker J, Hogg C, Spector TD. 1996. The heritability of bone mineral density, ultrasound of the calcaneus and hip axis length: A study of postmenopausal twins. J Bone Miner Res 11, 530–534.

Armstrong AP., Tometsko ME., Glaccum M., Sutherland CL., Cosman D. and Dougallet WC. 2002. A RANK/TRAF6-dependent signal transduction pathway is essential for osteoclast cytoskeletal organization and resorptive function. J Biol Chem 277:44347–44356.

Barthe N., Basse-Cathalina B., Meiunier PJ., Ribot C., Marchandise X., Sabatier JP., Braillon P., Thevenot J., Sutter B. 1998. Measurement of bone mineral density in mother-daughter pairs for evaluating the family influence on bone mass acquisition: A GRIO survey. Osteoporos Int 8, 379–384. Beamer WG., Shultz KL., Donahue LR., Churchill GA., Sen S., Wergedal J., Baylink D., Rosen C. 2001. Quantitative trait loci for femoral and vertebral bone mineral density in C57BL/6J and C3H/HeJ inbred strains of mice. J Bone Miner Res 16:1195–1206.

Beamer WG., Shultz KL., Churchill GA., Frankel WN., Baylink DJ., Rosen CJ., Donahue LR. 1999. Quantitative trait loci for bone density in C57BL/6J and CAST/EiJ inbred mice. Mamm Genome 10:1043–1049.

Beamer WG., Shultz KL., Coombs HF., 3rd, Horton LG., Donahue LR., Rosen CJ. 2012. Multiple quantitative trait loci for cortical and trabecular bone regulation map to mid-distal mouse chromosome 4 that shares linkage homology to human chromosome 1p36. J Bone Miner Res

Blake JA., Eppig JT., Richardson JE., Davidson MT. 2000. The mouse genome database (MGD): expanding genetic and genomic resources for the laboratory mouse. Nucleic Acids Res 28, 108–111

Bouxsein ML., Boyd SK., Christiansen BA., Guldberg RE., Jepsen KJ., Muller R. 2010. Guidelines for assessment of bone microstructure in rodents using micro-computed tomography. J Bone Miner Res. 25:1468–1486. Bouxsein ML., Uchiyama T., Rosen CJ., Shultz KL., Donahue LR., Turner CH., Sen S., Churchill GA., Muller R., Beamer WG. 2004. Mapping quantitative trait loci for vertebral trabecular bone volume fraction and microarchitecture in mice. J Bone Miner Res 19:587–599.

Bower A., Lang D., Vogler G., Vandenbergh D., Blizard D., Stout J., McClearn G., Sharkey N. 2006. QTL analysis of trabecular bone in BXD F2 and RI mice. J Bone Miner Res 21: 1267–1275.

Christian JC, Yu PL, Slemenda CW, Johnston CCJ. 1989. Heritability of bone mass: a longitudinal study in aging male twins. Am J Hum Genet 44, 429–433.

Cohen-Solal ME, Baudin C, Omouri M, Kuntz D, De Vernejoul MC 1998. Bone mass in middle-aged osteoporotic men and their relatives: familial effect. J Bone Miner Res 13, 1909–1914.

Danielson ME., Cauley JA., Baker CE., Newman AB., Dorman JS., Towers JD., Kuller LH. 1999. Familial resemblance of bone mineral density (BMD) and calcaneal ultrasound attenuation: the BMD in mothers and daughters study. J Bone Miner Res 14, 102–110.

Darnay BG., Ni J., Moore PA., Aggarwal BB. 1999. Activation of NF-kappaB by RANK requires tumor necrosis factor receptor-associated factor (TRAF) 6 and NF-kappaB-inducing kinase. Identification of a novel TRAF6 interaction motif. J Biol Chem 274:7724–7731.

Di Bernardo M.C, Crowther-Swanepoel D., Broderick P., Webb E., Sellick G., Wild R., Sullivan K., Vijayakrishnan J., Wang Y., Pittman AM., Sunter NJ., Hall AG., Dyer MJS., Matutes E, Dearden C., Mainou-Fowler T., Jackson GH., Summerfield G., Harris RJ., Pettitt AR., Hillmen P., Allsup DJ., Bailey JR., Pratt G., Pepper C., Fegan C., Allan JM., Catovsky D. and Houlston RS. 2008. A genome-wide association study identifies six susceptibility loci for chronic lymphocytic leukemia. Nat Genet 40: 1204–1210.

Eisman JA., Kelly PJ., Morrison NA., Pocock NA., Yeoman R., Birmingham J. and Sambrook PN. 1993. Peak bone mass and osteoporosis prevention. Osteoporos Int 3, 56–60.

Erkko H., Xia B., Nikkila J., Schleutker J., Syrjakoski K., Mannermaa A., Kallioniemi A., Pylkas K., Karppinen SM., Rapakko K., Miron A., Sheng Q., Li G., Mattila H., Bell DW., Haber DA., Grip M., Reiman M., Jukkola-Vuorinen A., Mustonen A., Kere J., Aaltonen LA., Kosma VM., Kataja V., Soini Y., Drapkin RI, Livingston DM. and Winqvist R. 2007. A recurrent mutation in PALB2 in Finnish cancer families. Nature 446: 316–319.

Ferrari S., Rizzoli R., Slosman D., Bonjour JP. 1998. Familial resemblance for bone mineral mass is expressed before puberty. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 83, 358–361. Goldstein DB. 2009. Common genetic variation and human traits. N Engl J Med 360: 1696–1698.

Golub EE. 2011. Biomineralization and matrix vesicles in biology and pathology. Seminars in Immunopathology 33 409–417.

Grubb SC., Maddatu TP., Bult CJ., and Bogue MA. 2009. Mouse phenome database. Nucleic Acids Res. 37: D720–D730.

Halloran BP., Ferguson VL., Simske SJ., Burghardt A., Venton LL., Majumdar S. 2002. Changes in bone structure and mass with advancing age in the male C57BL/6J mouse. J Bone Miner Res 17:1044–1050.

Han SY., Lee NK., Kim KH., Jang IW., Yim M., Kim JH., Lee WJ., Lee SY. 2005. Transcriptional induction of cyclooxygenase-2 in osteoclast precursors is involved in RANKL-induced osteoclastogenesis. Blood. 106:1240–1245.

Hardy J. and Singleton A. 2009. Genomewide association studies and human disease. N Engl J Med. 360:1759–68.

Holmes C., Khan TS., Owen C., Ciliberti N., Grynpas MD. and Stanford WL. 2007. Longitudinal analysis of mesenchymal progenitors and bone quality in the stem cell antigen-1null osteoporotic mouse. J Bone Miner Res 22:1373–1386.

Kawamoto T. 1990. Light microscopic autoradiography for study of early changes in the distribution of water-soluble materials. J Histochem Cytochem 38:1805–1814

Kawamoto T. and Shimizu M. 2000. A method for preparing 2- to 50-micronthick fresh-frozen sections of large samples and undecalcified hard tissues. Histochem. Cell Biol. 113:331.

Keane TM., Goodstadt L., Danecek P., White MA., Wong K., Yalcin B.,
Heger A., Agam A., Slater G., Goodson M., Furlotte NA., Eskin E., Nellåker
C., Whitley H., Cleak J., Janowitz D., Hernandez-Pliego P., Edwards A.,
Belgard TG., Oliver PL., McIntyre RE., Bhomra A., Nicod J., Gan X., Yuan
W., van der Weyden L., Steward CA., Bala S., Stalker J., Mott R., Durbin R.,
Jackson IJ., Czechanski A., Guerra-Assunção JA., Donahue LR., Reinholdt
LG., Payseur BA., Ponting CP., Birney E., Flint J. and Adams DJ. 2011.
Mouse genomic variation and its effect on phenotypes and gene regulation.
Nature, 477, pp. 289–294

Kimura H., Kwan KM., Zhang Z., Deng JM., Darnay BG., Behringer RR., Nakamura T., de Crombrugghe B and Akiyama H. 2008. Cthrc1 is a positive regulator of osteoblastic bone formation. PLoS ONE 3:e3174

Klein RF., Carlos Vartanian KA., Chambers VK., Turner RJ., Phillips TJ., Belknap JK. and Orwoll EC. 2001. Confirmation and fine mapping of chromosomal regions influencing peak bone mass in mice. J Bone Miner Res 16:1953–1961.

Klein RF., Mitchell SR., Phillips TJ., Belknap JK. and Orwoll ES. 1998. Quantitative trait loci affecting peak bone mineral density in mice. J Bone Miner Res 13:1648–1656.

Komori T., Yagi H., Nomura S., Yamaguchi A., Sasaki K., Deguchi K., Shimizu Y., Bronson RT., Gao YH., Inada M., Sato M., Okamoto R., Kitamura Y., Yoshiki S. and Kishimoto T. 1997. Targeted disruption of Cbfa1 results in a complete lack of bone formation owing to maturational arrest of osteoblasts. Cell 89:755–764.

Lander ES, Botstein D. 1989. Mapping Mendelian factors underlying quantitative traits using RFLP linkage maps. Genetics 121, 185–199

Lee Y., Rho Y., Choi S., Ji J. and Song G. 2006. Meta-analysis of genomewide linkage studies for bone mineral density. J Hum Genet. 51:480–6.

Lee YH., Woo JH., Choi SJ., Ji JD. and Song GG. 2009. Association between the A1330V polymorphism of the lowdensity lipoprotein receptor-related protein 5 gene and bone mineral density: a meta-analysis. Rheumatol Int 29:539–544.

Legrand E, Chappard D, Pascaretti C, Duquenne M, Krebs S, Rohmer V, Basle MF, Audran M. 2000. Trabecular bone microarchitecture, bone mineral density, and vertebral fractures in male osteoporosis. J Bone Miner Res 15:13–19.

Li, S.W., Prockop, D.J., Helminen, H., Fassler, R., Lapvetelainen, T., Kiraly, K., Peltarri, A., Arokoski, J., Lui, H. and Arita, M. 1995. Transgenic mice with targeted inactivation of the Col2 alpha 1 gene for collagen II develop a skeleton with membranous and periosteal bone but no endochondral bone. Genes & Dev. 9: 2821–2830.

Livak KJ. and Schmittgen TD. 2001. Analysis of relative gene expression data using real-time quantitative PCR and the 2(-Delta Delta C(T)) Method. Methods 25, 402–408.

Lloyd T. and Cusatis DC. 1999. Nutritional determinants of peak bone mass. In: Rosen CJ, Glowacki J, Bilezikian JP (eds.) The Aging Skeleton. Academic Press, San Diego, CA, USA, pp. 95–103.

Lorenzo J., Choi Y., Horowitz M. and Takayanagi H. 2011. Osteoimmunology. ACADEMIC PRESS.

Mackay TFC., Stone EA. and Ayroles JF. 2009. The genetics of quantitative traits: challenges and prospects. Nat Rev Genet 10: 565–577.

Manolio TA., Collins FS., Cox NJ., Goldstein DB., Hindorff LA., Hunter DJ., McCarthy MI., Ramos EM., Cardon LR., Chakravarti A., Cho JH., Guttmacher AE., Kong A., Kruglyak L., Mardis E., Rotimi CN., Slatkin M., Valle D., Whittemore AS., Boehnke M., Clark AG., Eichler EE., Gibson G., Haines JL., Mackay TFC., McCarroll SA. and Visscher PM. 2009. Finding the missing heritability of complex diseases. Nature 461: 747–753.

McClellan J. and King M-C. 2010. Genetic heterogeneity in human disease. Cell 141: 210–217. McKay HA, Bailey DA, Wilkinson AA and Houston CS. 1994. Familial comparison of bone mineral density at the proximal femur and lumbar spine. Bone Miner 24, 95–107.

Moriwaki K., Miyashita N., Mita A., Gotoh H., Tsuchiya K., Kato H., Mekada K., Noro C., Oota S., Yoshiki A., Obata Y., Yonekawa H. and Shiroishi T. 2009. Unique inbred strain MSM/Ms established from the Japanese wild mouse. Exp Anim. 58:123-134.

Moriwaki K. 1994. Wild mouse from geneticist's viewpoint. pp. xiii–xxiv. In: Genetics in Wild Mice: Its Application to Biomedical Research (Moriwaki, K. et al. eds.), Japan Scientific Press/Karger, Tokyo.

Moriwaki K., Miyashita N., Yamaguchi Y. and Shiroishi T. 1999. Progress in experimental tumor research. pp. 1–12. In: Animal Models of Cancer Predisposition Syndromes, vol 35, Karger, Basel.

Nadeau JH. 2009. Transgenerational genetic effects on phenotypic variation and disease risk. Hum Mol Genet 18: R202–R210.

Nadeau JH., Forejt J., Takada T. and Shiroishi T. 2012. Chromosome substitution strains: gene discovery, functional analysis, and system studies. Mamm Genome. 23(9-10):693-705.

Nakashima K., Zhou X., Kunkel G., Zhang Z., Deng JM., Behringer RR. and de Crombrugghe B. 2002. The novel zinc finger-containing transcription factor osterix is required for osteoblast differentiation and bone formation. Cell. 108:17-29.

Nguyen TV., Blangero J. and Eisman JA. 2000. Genetic epidemiological approaches to the search for osteoporosis genes. J Bone Miner Res 15:392–401.

Otto F., Thornell AP., Crompton T., Denzel A., Gilmour KC., Rosewell IR., Stamp GW., Beddington RS., Mundlos S., Olsen BR., Selby PB. and Owen MJ. 1997. Cbfa1, a candidate gene for cleidocranial dysplasia syndrome, is essential for osteoblast differentiation and bone development. Cell 89:765–771.

Paigen K. 2003. One hundred years of mouse genetics: an intellectual history. I. The classical period (1902–1980). Genetics 163: 1–7.

Phillips PC. 2008. Epistasis: the essential role of gene interactions in the structure and evolution of genetic systems. Nat Rev Genet 9: 855–867.

Pocock NA., Eisman JA., Hopper JL., Yeates MG., Sambrook PN. and Eberl S. 1987. Genetic determinants of bone mass in adults: A twin study. J Clin Invest 80:706–710.

Ragab AA., Nalepka JL., Bi Y. and Greenfield EM. 2002. Cytokines synergistically induce osteoclast differentiation: support by immortalized or normal calvarial cells. Am J Physiol Cell Physiol. 283:C679–C687.

Rahman N., Seal S., Thompson D., Kelly P., Renwick A., Elliott A., Reid S., Spanova K., Barfoot R., Chagtai T., Jayatilake H., McGuffog L., Hanks S., Evans DG., Eccles D., The Breast Cancer Susceptibility Collaboration (UK), Easton DF. and Stratton MR. 2007. PALB2, which encodes a BRCA2-interacting protein, is a breast cancer susceptibility gene. Nat Genet 39: 165–167.

Rivadeneira F., Styrkarsdottir U., Estrada K., Halldorsson VH., Hsu Y-H., Richards JB., Zillikens MC., Kavvoura FK., Amin N., Aulchenko YS., Cupples LA., Deloukas P., Demissie S., Grundberg E., Hofman A., Kong A., Karasik D., van Meurs JB., Oostra B., Pastinen T., Pols HAP., Sigurdsson G., Soranzo N., Thorleifsson G., Thorsteinsdottir U., Williams FMK., Wilson SG., Zhou Y., Ralston SH., van Duijn CM., Spector T., Kiel Dp., Stefansson K., Ionnidis JPA., Uitterlinden AG. and Consortium GFFOG. 2009. Twenty bone mineral density loci identified by large-scale metaanalysis of genome-wide association studies. Nat Genet. 41: 1199–206. Sakai T., Kikkawa Y., Miura I., Inoue T., Moriwaki K., Shiroishi T., Satta Y., Takahata N., and Yonekawa H. 2005. Origins of mouse inbred strains deduced from whole-genome

scanning by polymorphic microsatellite loci. Mamm. Genome 16: 11–19.

Seal S., Thompson D., Renwick A., Elliott A., Kelly P., Barfoot R., Chagtai T., Jayatilake H., Ahmed M., Spanova K., North B., Mcguffog L., Evans DG., Eccles D. 2006. Truncating mutations in the Fanconi anemia J gene BRIP1 are low-penetrance breast cancer susceptibility alleles. Nat Genet 38: 1239–1241.

Seeman EJ., Hopper JL., Bach LA., Cooper ME., Parkinson E., McKay J. and Jerums G. 1989. Reduced bone mass in daughters of women with osteoporosis. N Engl J Med 320, 554–558.

Shao H., Burrage LC., Sinasac DS., Hill AE., Ernest SR., O'Brien W., Courtland HW., Jepsen KJ., Kirby A., Kulbokas EJ., Dalye MJ., Bromang KW., Landerf ES., and Nadeau JH. 2008. Genetic architecture of complex traits: large phenotypic effects and pervasive epistasis. Proc Natl Acad Sci 105: 19910–19914.

Shultz KL., Donahue LR., Bouxsein ML., Baylink DJ., Rosen CJ. and Beamer WG. 2003. Congenic strains of mice for verification and genetic decomposition of quantitative trait loci for femoral bone mineral density. J Bone Miner Res 18:175–185.

Sims NA., Clement-Lacroix P., Da Ponte F., Bouali Y., Binart N., Moriggl R., Goffin V., Coschigano K., Gaillard-Kelly M., Kopchick J., Baron R. and Kelly PA. 2000. Bone homeostasis in growth hormone receptor-null mice is restored by IGF-I but independent of stat5. J Clin Invest 106:1095–1103. Slemenda CW., Christian JC., Williams CJ., Norton JA. and Johnston CCJ. 1991. Genetic determinants of bone mass in adult women: a reevaluation of the twin model and the potential importance of gene interaction on heritability estimates. J Bone Miner Res 6, 561–567.

Smith DM., Nance WE., Kang KW., Christian JC. and Johnston CC. 1973. Genetic factors in determining bone mass. J Clin Invest 52, 2800–2808.

Stein GS., Lian JB., van Wijnen AJ., Stein JL., Montecino M., Javed A., Zaidi SK., Young DW., Choi JY. and Pockwinse SM. 2004. Runx2 control of organization, assembly and activity of the regulatory machinery for skeletal gene expression. Oncogene. 23:4315–4329.

Styrkarsdottir U., Halldorsson BV., Gretarsdottir S., Gudbjartsson DF., Walters GB., Ingvarsson T., Jonsdottir T., Saemundsdottir J., Center JR., Nguyen TV., Bagger Y., Gulcher JR., Eisman JA., Christiansen C., Sigurdsson G., Kong A., Thorsteinsdottir U. and Stefansson K. 2008. Multiple genetic loci for bone mineral density and fractures. N Engl J Med. 358:2355–65

Styrkarsdottir U., Halldorsson BV., Gudbjartsson DF., Tang NLS., Koh J-M., Xiao S-M., Kwok TCY., Kim GS., Chan JCN., Cherny S., Lee SH., Kwok A., Ho S., Gretarsdottir S., Kostic JP., Palsson ST., Sigurdsson G., Sham PC., Kim BJ., Kung AWC., Kim S-Y., Leung P-C., Kong A., Thorsteinsdottir U. and Stefansson K. 2010. European bone mineral density loci are also associated with BMD in East-Asian populations. PLos ONE. 5(10):e13217.

Suda T., Ozawa H., Takahashi H., Tanaka S., Nakamura H., Mori S. 2007. New Bone Biology. Ishiyaku Publishers. Takada I., Mihara M., Suzawa M., Ohtake F., Kobayashi S., Igarashi M., Youn MY., Takeyama K., Nakamura T., Mezaki Y., Takezawa S., Yogiashi Y., Kitagawa H., Yamada G., Takada S., Minami Y., Shibuya H., Matsumoto K. and Kato S. 2007. A histone lysine methyltransferase activated by non-canonical Wnt signalling suppresses PPAR-gamma transactivation. Nat. Cell Biol. 9, 1273–1285.

Takada T, Shiroishi T. 2012. Complex quantitative traits cracked by the mouse inter-subspecific consomic strains . Exp Anim . 61:375–388

Takada T., Mita A., Maeno A., Sakai T., Shitara H., Kikkawa Y., Moriwaki K., Yonekawa H. and Shiroishi T. 2008. Mouse inter-subspecific consomic strains for genetic dissection of quantitative complex traits. Genome Res. 18: 500–508.

Thomsen JS., Laib A., Koller B., Prohaska S. and Gowin W. 2005. Stereological measures of trabecular bone structure: Comparison of 3D micro computed tomography with 2D histological sections in human proximal tibial bone biopsies. J Microsc 218:171–179. Tomlinson IPM., Webb E., Carvajal-Carmona L., Broderick P., Howarth K., Pittman AM., Spain S., Lubbe S., Walther A., Sullivan K., Jaeger E., Fielding S., Rowan A., Vijayakrishnan J., Domingo E., Chandler I., Kemp Z., Qureshi M., Farrington SM., Tenesa A., Prendergast JG., Barnetson RA., Penegar S., Barclay E., Wood W., Martin L., Gorman M., Thomas H., Peto J., Bishop DT., Gray R., Maher ER., Lucassen A., Kerr D., Evans DG; CORGI Consortium, Schafmayer C., Buch S., Völzke H., Hampe J., Schreiber S., John U., Koessler T., Pharoah P., van Wezel T., Morreau H., Wijnen JT., Hopper JL., Southey MC., Giles GG., Severi G., Castellví-Bel S., Ruiz-Ponte C., Carracedo A., Castells A; EPICOLON Consortium, Försti A., Hemminki K., Vodicka P., Naccarati A., Lipton L., Ho JW., Cheng KK., Sham PC., Luk J., Agúndez JA., Ladero JM., de la Hoya M., Caldés T., Niittymäki I., Tuupanen S., Karhu A., Aaltonen L., Cazier JB., Campbell H., Dunlop MG. and Houlston RS. 2008. A genome-wide association study identifies colorectal cancer susceptibility loci on chromosomes 10p14 and 8q23.3. Nat Genet 40: 623–630.

Turner CH., Hsieh Y-F., Muller R., Bouxsein ML., Rosen CJ., McCrann ME., Donahue LR. and Beamer WG. 2001. Variation in bone biomechanical properties, microstructure and density in BXH recombinant inbred mice. J Bone Miner Res 16:206–213.

Turner CH., Hsieh YF., Muller R., Bouxsein ML., Baylink DJ., Rosen CJ., Grynpas MD., Donahue LR. and Beamer WG. 2000. Genetic regulation of cortical and trabecular bone strength and microstructure in inbred strains of mice. J Bone Miner Res. 15:1126–1131.

Wada T., Nakashima T., Hiroshi N. and Penninger J.M. 2006. Trends Mol. Med. 12 17–25.

Wang K.S., Liu X., Zheng S., Zeng M., Pan Y. and Callahan K. 2012. A novel locus for body mass index on 5p15.2: A meta-analysis of two genome wide association studies. Gene. 500 80-84.

Mouse Genome Sequencing Consortium. 2002. Initial sequencing and comparative analysis of the mouse genome. Nature, 420, pp. 520–562

Yagi M., Miyamoto T., Sawatani Y., Iwamoto K., Hosogane N., Fujita N., Morita K., Ninomiya K., Suzuki T., Miyamoto K., Oike Y., Takeya M., Toyama Y. and Suda T. 2005. DC-STAMP is essential for cell-cell fusion in osteoclasts and foreign body giant cells. J. Exp. Med. 202, 345–351.

Yang X., Matsuda K., Bialek P., and Jacquot S. Masuoka H.C., Schinke T., Li L. Brancorsini S., Sassone-Corsi P., Townes T.M., Hanauer A., and Karsenty G. 2004. ATF4 is a substrate of RSK2 and an essential regulator of osteoblast biology: implications for Coffin-Lowry Syndrome. Cell 117, 3870–3898.

Yonekawa H., Sato JJ., Suzuki H. and Moriwaki K. 2012. Origin and genetic status of *Mus musculus* molossinus: a typical example for reticulate evolution in the genus mus. In: Baird SJE, Macholán M, Munclinger P, Piálek J, eds. Evolution of the house mouse. Cambridge studies in morphology and molecules: new paradigms in evolutionary biology macholan. New York, NY: Cambridge University Press.

Yonekawa H., Moriwaki K., Gotoh O., Watanabe J., Hayashi J.I., Miyashita N., Petras M.L., and Tagashira Y. 1980. Relationship between laboratory mice and the subspecies *Mus musculus* domesticus based on restriction endonuclease cleavage sites. Jpn. J. Genet. 55: 289–296.

Yonekawa H., Takahama S., Gotoh O., Miyashita N., and Moriwaki K. 1994. Genetic diversity and geographic distribution of *Mus musculus* subspecies based on the polymorphism of mitochondria DNA. pp. 25–40. In: Genetics in Wild Mice: Its Application to Biomedical Research (K. Moriwaki, et al. eds.), Japan Scientific Press/Karger, Tokyo.

Zaidi M. 2007. Skeletal remodeling in health and disease. Nat Med. 13:791–801.

Figure 1.

Bone development. Bone tissues are mainly derived from mesoderm and formed distinct developmental by two processes. First one is "intramembranous bone formation". Cartilage does not involve in this process. It is initiated by condensation of mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs), MSCs differentiate into and subsequently osteoblasts. Then. the differentiated osteoblasts generate osteoid, and release matrix vesicle for ossification. Calvarium and clavicle are typical bones formed by this process. Another process is "endochondral bone formation", which is controlled by chondrocyte and osteoblast. All long bones are formed in this fashion. In this MSCs are condensed and differentiated into the cartilage process. template for bone. primordium defining а Subsequently, resting chondrocytes (cartilage cells) differentiate into proliferating chondrocytes. Then, chondrocytes stop dividing and increase their cell volume, and become hypertrophic chondrocytes. These large chondrocytes alter the matrix by producing and adding type-X collagen, and finally it is calcified. Pre-existing cartilage cells die through apoptosis in growth plate, and are replaced by osteoblasts derived from MSCs, which secrete bone matrix. These cells are responsible for initiation of calcification at appropriate site, and promote calcification by supplying extracellular Ca²⁺ and PO₄³⁻ or other molecules.

Figure 1



Figure 2.

Bone architecture of tibia. (A) The image of X-ray micro-computed tomography (micro-CT) of mouse whole bones. Tibia is delineated by yellow line. (B) Tibia is one of long bones. It has a shaft (diaphysis) and two ends (epiphysis). Distal and proximal edges of diaphysis is named metaphysis. (C) In young age, epiphysis is separated from diaphysis by growth plate. (D) Magnified picture of depicted area in (C). Read diagram from top to bottom. Area stained in purple is growth plate. Growth plate is composed of four stages of differentiated chondrocytes. Resting chondrocytes differentiate into proliferating chondrocytes. Then, chondrocytes stop dividing and increase their cell volume, and become hypertrophic chondrocytes. The hypertrophic chondrocytes undergo apoptosis in calcified zone, where the cartilage are replaced with osteoid by osteoblasts. Primary trabecular bone is immature cancellous (trabecular) bone. It is replaceed by secondary cancellous bone.

Figure 2



(trabecular) bone

Figure 3.

Bone remodeling. Bone remodeling involves the coordinated actions of osteoclasts, osteoblasts, osteocytes within the bone matrix and osteoblast-derived lining cells that cover the surface of bone. Macrophage-colony stimulating factor (M-CSF) from osteoblasts stimulates osteoclast precursor proliferation and expression of RANK. Interaction of RANKL and RANK on surface of osteoclast precursors initiates expression of the fusion proteins. Lining cells digest the bone matrix in preparation for osteoclast attachment by release of collagenases, and lift from the bone surface, forming the bone remodeling unit in which osteoclast precursors fuse and attach on the bone surface as a resorpting osteoclast. After osteoclastic bone resorption, osteoblast synthesize a new osteoid that forms a scaffold for nucleation and expansion of mineral crystal.

Figure 3

RANK



Figure 4.

Microstructure of proximal tibia and calculation of cancellous bone volume fraction. Longitudinal (A) and transverse (B) sections of proximal tibia highlighting area for analysis. The analyzed area with 1mm width is denoted by yellow line. Cancellous bone was colored by red. To calculate cancellous (trabecular) bone volume fraction (BV/TV) (C), cancellous bone volume (E) is divided by total volume of inside of cortical bone (D).

Figure 4

(A)

(B)





Figure 5.

Cancellous (trabecular) bone volume fraction of B6 and MSM/Ms, and these parental strains-derived consomic strains. (A) Cancellous bone volume fraction (BV/TV) values of B6 and MSM/Ms. (B) X-ray micro-CT image of proximal tibia metaphysis of B6 and MSM/Ms at 10 weeks of age. Cancellous bone is in red. (C) B6, MSM/Ms, (B6 x MSM/Ms)F₁ and all consomic strains, aligned in ascending order of the BV/TV value from the left to right. The BV/TV value is presented as mean \pm SD. Statistical significance: *, p < 0.05; **, p < 0.01; ***, p < 0.001.

Figure 5



(B) Micro-CT image

B6



MSM/Ms





Figure 6.

Morphological characterization and bone microstructure in the proximal tibia metaphysis of B6, MSM/Ms and consomic strain C15. (A) Body weight at 10 weeks of age. (B) Body length from the snout to the base of tail at 10 weeks of age. The data of body weight and body length were collected from the NIG Mouse Phenotype Database (http://molossinus.lab.nig.ac.jp/phenotype/index.html). Each value is presented as mean ± SD. (C) X-ray micro-CT images of the proximal tibia metaphysis at 10 weeks of age. Cancellous bone is colored in red.

Figure 6



(C) Micro-CT images of cancellous (trabecular) bone of proximal tibia

B6

C15

MSM/Ms







Figure 7.

Age-dependent change of the cancellous bone volume fraction. The BV/TV values of the proximal tibia metaphysis of B6 and consomic strain C15 were measured at 6, 10, 14 and 25 weeks of age. The BV/TV value is presented as mean \pm SD. Statistical significance: *, p < 0.05; **, p < 0.01.


Figure 8.

Age-depnedent change of cancellous bone of B6 and C15.

X-ray micro-CT images of transverse sections of proximal tibia metaphysis of B6 and C15 at 6, 10, 14 and 25 weeks of age. Cancellous bone is colored in red.

Micro-CT images of cancellous (trabecular) bone of proximal tibia

B6

6W



10W



C15













25W



Figure 9.

Compression test with tibia of B6 and C15 at 10 weeks of age. (A) Illustration of compression test apparatus. Isolated tibia placed on the loading platform (plate) is mechanically compressed by two plates. A sensor attached at the upper plate (load-cell) records displacement-dependent stress change of the tibia that pushes back the plates upward for load-cell. I measured values of two parameters, maximum stress (N) and integrated stress value (N.mm). (B) Tibial stress-displacement curve during 1mm compression. (C) Maximum stress value in the stress-displacement curve (B). (D) Integrated stress value for the stress-displacement curve (B). The both values of the two parameters reflect the physical strength of tibia. The value is presented as mean \pm SD. Statistical significance: *, p < 0.05; **, p < 0.01; ***, p < 0.001.





Figure 10.

Comparison of cancellous bone volume fraction (BV/TV) in the pair of two sub-consomic strains with minimum difference in the MSM/Ms-derived fragments of chromosome 15 (Chr15). B6, C15 and sub-consomic strains are aligned in the way such that the two neighboring strains have minimum difference in the MSM/Ms-derived fragments of Chr15. The mean \pm SD of the BV/TV value of each strain is indicated by length of the yellow bar. The sample size of each strain is presented in parenthesis. Statistical significance (*) is declared when p < 0.005 (following adjustment for Bonferroni correction) is observed. The p value between 0.05 and 0.005 (#) is declared suggestively significant.



Figure 11.

Five pairs of the sub-consomic strains, showing significant difference in cancellous bone volume fraction. Chromosomal blocks and sub-block depicted by red rectangles contain QTL(s) affecting cancellous bone volume fraction. The mean \pm SD of the BV/TV value of each strain is indicated by length of the yellow bar. The sample size of each strain is presented in parenthesis. Statistical significance is declared in the same way as in Figure 10.



Figure 12.

Expression of the candidate genes in the Sub-block 1-1. (A) RT-PCR product from mRNA of whole tibia of B6, C15, Sub-17 and Sub-11. (B) RT-PCR product from mRNA of bone and bone marrow fractions of B6 tibia. Mice at 6 weeks of age were used in all experiments. *Rps18* was used as a positive control of RT-PCR.



Figure 13.

Quantitative comparison of expression levels of candidate genes confined to Sub-block 1-1. Gene expression levels of seven candidate genes confined to Sub-block 1-1 were quantified by qRT-PCR with mRNA prepared from whole tibia with bone marrow of mice at 6 weeks of age. (A) The expression levels were compared between B6 and C15. (B) The expression levels were compared between Sub-17 and Sub-11. Data presented as means \pm SD. Statistical significance: *, p < 0.05; **, p < 0.01; ***, p < 0.001.

(A)







Figure 14.

Amino acid substitutions in four candidate genes confined to Sub-block 1-1 between B6 and MSM/Ms. Red vertical bar indicates amino acid (AA) substitution in functional domain (Ankyrin repeat) of Ankard33b protein. Blue vertical bar indicates AA substitution. Green square depicts functional domain in the protein.



Figure 15.

Cortical bone thickness of the proximal tibia metaphysis of B6, C15 and MSM/Ms at 10 weeks of age. Data represented as means \pm SD. Statistical significance is declared when p < 0.016 (p of 0.05/3 comparisons) is observed.



Figure 16.

RANKL-RANK signaling in osteoclastogenesis. RANKL (RANK-ligand) and its receptor RANK are expressed on surface of osteoblast and osteoclast, respectively. In the absence of RANKL-RUNK signaling, p50/RelB and p52/RelA dimers of NF-kB family are retained in the cytoplasm of osteoclast as complex with IkBs, (Inhibitor of Kappa Light Chain Gene Enhancer in B-Cells Protein). This inhibitory binding of NF-kB and IkBs requires Ankyrin repeat domains of IkBs. When RANKL binds to RANK, its signaling induces activation of IKKs (IkB Kinases) through TRAF6 (TNF Receptor-Associated Factor 6), resulting in the phosphorylation and subsequent proteasome-mediated degradation of IkBs. The liberated NF-kBs then enter the nucleus where they bind to the downstream target genes required for osteoclastogenesis.

<u>Osteoblast</u> <u>Ankrd33b</u> M207L RANKL Ankyrin repeats RANK IkB TRAF6 Degradation **Ankyrin repeats** IkBs 💌 IKKs Nucleus p52 p52 IkBs RelA RelA Osteoclast IkB p50 p50 Differentiation Degradation RelB RelB NF-kB target gene

<u>Osteoclast</u>

Figure 17.

Polymorphism at amino acid residue 207th of Ankrd33b protein among inbred mouse strains, and evolutionary conservation of amino acid sequence of Ankyrin repeat 4 domain of Ankrd33b among distant taxa. In mouse, wild mouse (*Mus musculus domesticus*)-derived WSB/EU and *M. .m. domesticus* derived standard laboratory inbred strains have Methionine (colored in red) at AA residue 207th of Ankrd33b. Remaining strains including MSM/Ms exclusively have Leucine (colored in green). Comparison of amino acid sequences of 4th ankyrin repeat in Ankrd33b Distant taxa including Rattus, human and Macaca have Leucine as well.



Term	Description
Cancellous bone	Cancellous bone, also known as a trabecular bone or a spongy bone, is found in vertebral body and ends of long bone like tibia and femur. It has a higher surface area but shows weaker strength as compared to cortical bone.
Trabecula	The primary anatomical and functional unit of cancellous bone.
Bone remodeling	The process of old bone renewing, which is performed by osteoclastic bone resorption and osteoblastic bone formation.
Osteoclast	Osteoclast, which is derived from monocyte, is large, multinucleated cell with capacity to degrade bone matrix.
Osteoblast	Non-proliferating cell on the active bone-forming surface, which synthesizes bone matrix. It is derived from mesenchymal stem cell (MSC).
TV (Tissue volume)	Volume of the entire region of interest (mm ³).
BV (Bone volume)	Volume of the region segmented as cancellous (trabecular) bone (mm ³).
BV/TV (Bone volume fraction)	Ratio of the segmented cancellous (trabecular) bone volume to total volume of the region of interest (%).

Table 1. Technical terms used in this study and their descriptions

Table 1. Continued

Term	Description
Osteocyte	Cell at the terminal differenciation stage of osteoblast. It is encased in bone and support bone structure and viability.
Chondrocyte	Only cell found in cartilage. It forms cartilage matrix.
Cortical bone	Synonymous with compact bone. As the name suggests, it forms cortex of most bones. It is stronger and stiffer than cancellous bone.
Primary cancellous bone	Primary cancellous bone contain calcified bone matrix at the core of cartilagenous trabecula.
Secondary cancellous bone	Mature cancellous bone. It shows smaller number but thicker trabeculae as compared to primary cancellous bone.
Linig cell	It covers inactive (non-remodeling) bone surface and can differentiate into osteogenic cell.
Growth plate	It is composed of chondrocytes in several differenciated stages, and is finally replaced by calcified bone.

Churcher	BV/TV (means \pm SD)
Strain	%
B6	18.54 ± 4.2
MSM	9.02 ± 2.5
B6MSM-F ₁	16.57 ± 1.4
B6-Chr1	18.15 ± 3.2
B6-Chr2C	11.42 ± 1.1
B6-Chr2T	16.03 ± 2.3
B6-Chr3	12.12 ± 1.2
B6-Chr4	10.42 ± 0.8
B6-Chr5C	13.04 ± 1.4
B6-Chr5T	16.26 ± 1.7
B6-Chr5	13.96 ± 3.1
B6-Chr6C	14.45 ± 1.1
B6-Chr6T	13.93 ± 1.7
B6-Chr7C	12.58 ± 1.5
B6-Chr7T	14.55 ± 1.2
B6-Chr7	13.76 ± 0.8
B6-Chr8	12.68 ± 2.2
B6-Chr9	14.74 ± 1.3
B6-Chr10T	10.65 ± 1.2
B6-Chr11	13.67 ± 1.2
B6-Chr12C	12.58 ± 0.8
B6-Chr12T	13.52 ± 1.6
B6-Chr13C	15.74 ± 2.5
B6-Chr13T	11.67 ± 1.2
B6-Chr14	11.09 ± 1.4
B6-Chr15	9.12 ± 0.3
B6-Chr16	12.86 ± 0.9
B6-Chr17	14.52 ± 2.4
B6-Chr19	15.11 ± 1.4
B6-ChrXC	14.06 ± 2.7
B6-ChrXT	12.13 ± 1.7
B6-ChrY	13.41 ± 1.3
B6-Mt	12.42 ± 2.9

Table 2. Cancellous (trabecular) bone volume fraction (BV/TV) of sub-consomic strains

Table 4 Blocks and sub-block with phenotypic effects on cancellous bone volume fraction (BV/TV)

Block and sub-block	Proximal-distal borders]	No. of	Bone metabolism-related	Position	Gene function	No. c (B6 vs	of SNP MSM)
name	(physical length(Mb))	coding gene	known genes	(Mb)	(reference)	Syn*	Non- syn**
Block 1	[centromere] – [b] (31.86)	82	Ghr	3.33	Postnatal bone growth and remodeling (Sims et al. 2000)	2	3
Sub-block 1-1	[a] — [b] (3.49)	8	No		Not determined		
			Tro Zof4	20 50	Osteoclast differentiation	7	C
Block 2	[b] — [c] (11.78)	60	Cthrc1	39.59	(Yagi et al. 2005) Osteoblast proliferation (Kimura et al. 2008)	3	1
Dia ak 2	[f] – [g]	207	Atf4	80.01	Osteoblast differentiation (Yang et al. 2004).	3	0
BIOCK 3	(17.62)	287	Ly6a	74.83	Age-related osteoporosis (Holmes et al. 2007)	0	0
			Vdr	97.69	Postnatal bone formation (Li et al. 1997)	6	6
Dia di 4	[h] – [i]	100	Col2a1	97.81	Cartilage formation (Li et al. 1995)	10	1
BIOCK 4	(12.52)	190	Wnt10b	98.60	Osteoblast differentiation (Bennett et al. 2005)	6	0
			Sp7	102.19	Osteoblast differentiation (Nakashima et al. 2002)	0	0

*Syn., Synonymous SNP; **Non-syn, Non-synonymous SNP

Break points	Proximal	-	Distal
а	28,373,311 (in-del_1)	-	29,235,456 (rs33053856)
b	31,545,342 (in-del_2)	-	31,855,706 (in-del_3)
С	43,154,929 (rs31817370)	-	46,270,915 (rs33328761)
d	49,258,462 (rs47996923)	-	51,753,291 rs50835160
е	66,751,953 (rs36833391)	-	70,508,085 (rs31362468)
f	70,508,085 (rs31362468)	-	71,753,335 (rs50791027)
g	83,640,794 (rs31732083)	-	88,129,811 (rs38334385)
h	90,504,695 (rs31974837)	-	91,753,538 (rs52064371)
i	99,566,311 (rs37083954)	-	103,021,288 (rs46478303)

Table 3. DNA markers (SNP ID and In/del name) used for determining the borders of B6 and MSM fragments in the sub-consomic strains

Gene position	Cono symbol Cono namo		No. of (B6 vs l	No. of SNP (B6 vs MSM)	
(Mb)	Gene symbo		Syn*	Non- syn**	
30.10	Ctnnd2	Catenin delta-2	10	2	
31.15	Dap	Death-associated protein	1	0	
31.22	Ankrd33b	Ankyrin repeat domain 33B	4	11	
31.37	Ropn1l	Ropporin 1-like	0	1	
31.39	March6	Membrane-associated ring finger (C3HC4) 6	1	0	
31.50	Cmbl	Carboxymethylenebutenolidase-like	3	2	
31.52	Cct5	Chaperonin containing Tcp1, subunit 5 (epsilon)	4	0	
31.53	Fam173b	Family with sequence similarity 173, member B	2	2	

Table 5. Candidates of the causative gene confined to Sub-block 1-1

*Syn., Synonymous SNP; **Non-syn, Non-synonymous SNP

Candidate gene	Gene expression in whole bone	Variation in expression level	Amino acid substitution	Amino acid substitution in functional domain
Ctnnd2	No			
Dap	Yes	No	No	
Ankrd33b	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
Ropn1l	Yes	Yes	Yes	No
March6	Yes	Yes	No	
Cmbl	Yes	No	Yes	No
Cct5	Yes	No	No	
Fam173b	Yes	Yes	Yes	No

Table 6. Characterization of candidate genes confined to Sub-block 1-1

in-del name	in-del position (b)		Primer Sequence	3'
in-del_1	28,373,311	Forward Reverse	GGATTTCATTAAAATT	TTCGAACAAG TCCA
in-del_2	31,545,342	Forward Reverse	CCCATATGGTTAAGC/ CCCTCAGTAACCCCA	AAGAGC GAACA
in-del_3	31,855,706	Forward Reverse	CTCATTGCTTGGCTTC AGGGCAGCAACATCA	CTGC AACTTT

Table 7. Primer sets used for in-del based genotyping.

Information of physical locations of the in-dels were collected from the NIG mouse genome database (http://molossinus.lab.nig.ac.jp/msmdb/index.jsp).

		Sequence		
Gene symbol		5'	3'	
Ctnnd2	Forward	GAGCTATGCCTGTCCCAGA	С	
	Reverse	GGGTCAGCCTTTCAAACTG	т	
Dan	Forward	CATGTCTTCGCCTCCAGAA	2	
Dup	Reverse	GTGCTTTCCCATTCTTGGTC		
Ankrd33h	Forward	GANGAGTACGGCTCGGTG	AG	
AIIKIUSSU	Reverse	ATCCACAAAGCCATGGTAG	C	
Ponn11	Forward		N	
πορπτι	Reverse	TGCTTGTGCAGGACTTTCA	G	
March6	Forward	GTCGGTCAGAAGGAACAC	~т	
Wareno	Reverse	TGGTGTGAAAAGCAAATCTG	TG	
Cmbl	Forward	CACGAAGTTCAGGTTGAG	Δ	
	Reverse	ATGGCTCTTGACCCACAAA	G	
Cct5	Forward	CCTCGCCTTCGATGAGTATG	ì	
	Reverse	CGTTTGGTCCCAGTGACG		
Fam173b	Forward	CGGAAAGTTTGTTTGCCAT	т	
	Reverse	CCAGGCACGATATCTGGAG	Т	
Rps18	Forward	TTCTGGCCAACGGTCTAGA	CAAC	
·	Reverse	CCAGTGGTCTTGGTGTGCT	GA	

Table 8. Primer sets used for RT-PCR.

Cono auchal		Sequence	
Gene symbol		5' 3'	
Ctnnd2	Forward	GAGCTATGCCTGTCCCAGAC	
	Reverse	GGGTCAGCCTTTCAAACTGT	
Dap	Forward	CATGTCTTCGCCTCCAGAAG	
	Reverse	GTGCTTTCCCATTCTTGGTC	
Ankrd33b	Forward	ACCATCACCAACTACTTGCTG	
	Reverse	CGCACACATTCCGTTCTGC	
Ropn1l	Forward	CATCCTCAAGCAGTTCACCA	
	Reverse	TGCTTGTGCAGGACTTTCAG	
March6	Forward	GTCGGTCAGAAGGAACACCT	
	Reverse	TGGTGTGAAAGCAAATCTGTG	
Cmbl	Forward	ATGGCTAACGAAGCTAACCCT	
	Reverse	CTGGACGACAATCACGGCTTT	
Cct5	Forward	CCTCGCCTTCGATGAGTATG	
	Reverse	CGTTTGGTCCCAGTGACG	
Fam173b	Forward	CCCTGTTCTTCCTACGAGTCT	
	Reverse	CCACCAACGACCCCAGTAAT	
Rps18	Forward	TTCTGGCCAACGGTCTAGACAAC	
-	Reverse	CCAGTGGTCTTGGTGTGCTGA	

Table 9. Primer sets used for quantitative real time-PCR (qRT-PCR).